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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed.             
  

OPINION  AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed March 10, 2005.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

neck injury on or about May 13, 2004.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission reverses the

opinion of the administrative law judge.  We find that the

claimant did not establish a compensable injury supported by

objective findings.  
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I.  HISTORY

Arkan H. Koba, age 42, testified that he began working

for Windsor Republic Doors in November 1989.  The claimant

testified that he was mostly a machine operator for the

respondent-employer.  The parties stipulated that the

employment relationship existed at all relevant times,

including May 13, 2004.  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  Mr. Koba, what happened to you on May the 13th

of 2004?

A.  Well, I bent down to pick up the rollers.  The
rollers was inside a basket, which they are not 
supposed to be.  They are supposed to be hanging 
off of a rail where I can walk up to it and get it
instead of bending all the way down to pick it up,
because they weigh from 20 to 90 pounds....

Q.  Go ahead and tell us what happened.

A.  Those coils, they actually are supposed to be 
a limit of 4,000 pounds. I think Mr. Jones said 
five but it’s 4,000....I’ve got to load that coil,
I’ve got to run it through there and change the 
rollers, just set - just, you know, it’s got a die
that weighs probably five to a thousand pounds, I 
mean, just everything.  I have to do it all by 
myself.

Q.  And did you experience pain?

A.  Yes sir.

Q.  What happened?
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A.  Well, I hurt something, and I just grabbed it,
you know....I grabbed that last one there, the 
heaviest one of all, and it got me....

   
Dale Jones testified for the claimant, “he said that he

bent over to pick up the roller out of the bottom of the

basket and he felt something pop in this area here

(demonstrating).”  Ronnie Williams testified that he

observed the claimant bent over and in pain.  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine without

contrast was taken on May 14, 2004, with the following

impression:

1.  Moderate central disc protrusion at C3/4 
resulting in moderate central canal stenosis and 
anterior cord flattening.
2.  Small left paracentral disc protrusion at 
C4/5.  
3.  Moderate left paracentral disc protrusion at 
C5/6 resulting in moderate central canal stenosis 
and anterior cord flattening.
4.  Moderate left paracentral disc protrusion at 
C6/7 resulting in moderate central canal stenosis 
and left anterior cord flattening.  

The claimant informed Dr. Michelle Ibsen on May 27,

2004, “I was pushing on a coil steel that weighed about 4000

lbs and injured my neck on the left side.”  Dr. Ibsen

assessed “cervical HNP by history.”  
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A neurosurgeon, Dr. Steven L. Cathey, noted on July 6,

2004:

Mr. Koba is a 41-year-old Arab male who presents 
with increasingly severe neck pain with radiation 
to the left shoulder and arm.  The patient says 
his symptoms began while he was lifting heavy 
metal doors at work several weeks ago....

His neurological examination today is 
negative....I did not observe any paraspinous 
muscle spasm or restriction of movement in the 
cervical spine. He did have some pain with passive
range of motion of the left shoulder joint.
However, I would stop short of calling this 
positive for a rotator cuff problem.

I reviewed a recent MRI scan of his cervical spine
obtained on May 14, 2004. The study appears to be 
compromised by motion artifact.  Small, left-sided
disc protrusions are noted at C4-C5, C5-C6, and 
particularly at C6-C7 on the left side.  Any one 
of these could be causing some degree of nerve 
root impingement.  The C5-C6 appears to be the 
most significant although it is difficult to be 
certain if this is the culprit here based on his 
neurological examination.

ASSESSMENT: The patient has had some 
electrodiagnostic testing with Dr. McCoy.  This 
confirms the presence of moderately severe 
bilateral carpal tunnel entrapment syndrome, right
greater than left.  I really don’t see
any clinical evidence to suggest that the 
patient’s current problem is related to median 
nerve entrapment.  Bilateral C5 radiculopathies 
are noted also on the study with the left side 
being affected to a greater degree than the right.

PLAN: I feel certain Mr. Koba is the victim of 
cervical nerve root impingement. It is difficult 
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however to identify which nerve root is entraped 
(sic) since he has a normal neurological 
examination and his paresthesias do not seem to
correlate to any specific nerve root distribution. 
With this in mind, I believe conservative 
treatment is clearly indicated....

Dr. Cathey noted on July 20, 2004 that he had been

treating the claimant for “cervical strain.”  

Dr. Butchaiah Garlapati wrote to the claimant’s

attorney on September 7, 2004:

I sincerely believe that Mr. Koba’s present 
cervical radicular problem associated with disc 
protrusions as mentioned about is a result of 
chronic repetitive movements that have resulted in
poor body mechanics.  I can definitely say that by
doing the same function and activities day after 
day for several years could result in poor body 
mechanics and definitely could cause soft tissue 
injury as we have seen in Mr. Koba that resulted 
in severe cervical disc degeneration and also 
bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome....

In subsequent correspondence, the claimant’s attorney

instructed Dr. Garlapati that he had described what might be

characterized as a “gradual” injury, and that “gradual neck

injuries are not compensable.”  Dr. Garlapati therefore

authored another letter on October 12, 2004:

1.  Mr. Koba has degenerative disc disease in the 
cervical region as we have seen on his recent MRI 
taken and also from his physical signs.
2.  In addition to the above, I do definitely 
believe that heavy lifting, pushing or pulling 
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activities such as what he was involved in on May 
15, 2004 could actually cause a disc to protrude 
or rupture depending on the mechanics and the 
dynamics of the physical acts that he was involved
in at the time of that incident.  

The parties deposed Dr. Garlapati on December 8, 2004. 

Dr. Garlapati, a rehabilitation medicine specialist,

testified that he had treated the claimant with cervical

epidural steroid injections, but that “my processes did not

help him to recover from his pain.”  The claimant’s attorney

questioned Dr. Garlapati with regard to his December 8, 2004

letter:

Q.  You indicated here that these types of 
activities described could cause the disc 
protrusion.  What I am asking you is, if you 
assume those things that we’ve talked about to be 
accurate, isn’t it in fact the case that this is
probably what did cause the disc protrusion?

A.  Possible.  

Q.  Okay.  You are using the word possible?

A.  Possible because if I say it did cause, I 
haven’t seen it happening, possible, 
hypothetically, it can happen.  Even a big sneeze 
can blow a disc off or even patient going for 
defecation, have a constipation, can blow a disc. 
So, keeping those scenarios in mind, yes, it could
cause.  

Q.  Okay.  You’re saying, you’re using the term 
possibility.  You’re using the term could.  You’re
doing that because you’re not actually there
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witnessing - 

A.  That’s right.

Q.  - the circumstance.

A.  That’s right.

Q.  Doctor, I would bet in your practice that 
probably 100% of the patients that you see, you 
didn’t see the activity that caused their problem.

A.  Right.

Q.  Okay.  And what I’m trying to find out is, if 
you were there, hypothetically, let’s suppose that
you were there, you were seeing the activities 
that Mr. Koba has described to you, you were 
seeing the activities described in these letters.
Let’s suppose that you were there, hypothetically. 
Would you then say that’s probably what caused 
these problems?  Would you be willing to use the 
term probability?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay.  And if you were there and saw those 
things and found these descriptions that I’ve 
provided and that Mr. Koba has provided to be 
accurate, would you be willing to say the 
condition for which you provided medical
treatment was probably related to those activities
and would you be willing to say that within a 
reasonable degree of medical certainty?

A.  I could say....

Q.  How would you describe - can you characterize 
this for us, the medical condition that Mr. Koba 
suffers from?



Koba - F406722 8

A.  Mr. Koba has what is called a chronic cervical
radicular pain, mostly affecting his left neck, 
left side of his shoulder and left upper extremity
that is caused by degenerative disc disease 
occurring mostly at cervicals 3 and 4, cervicals 5
and 6, cervicals 6 and 7.  These findings are from
MRIs but his radiculopathy where Dr. Judy McCoy 
has done a nerve conduction study she conformed 
(sic) that he had radiculopathy of C5 
radiculopathy....

Q.  How many levels of involvement do we have 
here, Doctor?

A.  MRI says that he has a degenerated disc 
disease at C3-4, C5-6, C6-7, three levels.  

Q.  Okay.  Three levels of involvement.  Now, 
you’re using the term degenerative disc disease.  
I note that your reports use the term protrusions?

A.  Yes....

Q.  And going back to what we were talking about 
earlier, the hypothetical questions that we were 
talking about earlier.  The history tells us if 
the - if we’re accurate, that these protrusions 
were brought about by this work activity that Mr. 
Koba has described, correct?

A.  Yes, sir.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 12, 2005.  The

claimant contended that he sustained “a compensable cervical

injury as the result of a specific incident identifiable in

time and place of occurrence on May 13, 2004; that

respondents should be held responsible for all outstanding
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medical treatment, together with continued, reasonably

necessary medical treatment while reserving future

entitlements.”  The respondents contended that the claimant

did not sustain a compensable injury, and that the

claimant’s neck problems were “the result of a pre-existing

condition and not a work-related injury.”  

A hearing was held on February 7, 2005.  The

administrative law judge announced at the close of the

hearing, “My preliminary inclination is that the Claimant

has proven a compensable cervical injury as a result of a

specific incident and is entitled to follow-up medical

treatment.”

The administrative law judge found, in pertinent part:

3.  The claimant has proven, by a preponderance of
the evidence, that he sustained an injury arising 
out of and during the course of his employment
with Windsor Republic which caused physical harm 
to his neck, requiring medical services, and which
is supported by objective medical findings and
which was caused by a specific incident 
identifiable by time and place of occurrence on or
about May 13, 2004.  
4.  Respondents are responsible for all hospital, 
medical, and related expenses beginning May 13, 
2004, at which time the claimant promptly reported
his injury, and respondents remain responsible for
continued, reasonably necessary medical treatment. 

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A) defines “compensable

injury”:

(i) An accidental injury causing internal or 
external physical harm to the body or accidental 
injury to prosthetic appliances, including 
eyeglasses, contact lenses, or hearing aids, 
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in 
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental” 
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D).  “Objective findings” are those findings

which cannot come under the voluntary control of the

patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i).  The

claimant’s burden of proof shall be by a preponderance of

the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant did not establish a compensable injury by

medical evidence supported by objective findings.  The

claimant testified that he hurt his neck after grabbing a

large, heavy coil on May 13, 2004.  An MRI taken on May 14,

2004 showed disc protrusions at C3/4, C4/5, C5/6, and C6/7. 
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The record does not indicate that these four protrusions

were the result of the alleged specific incident occurring

on May 13, 2004.  The Full Commission recognizes that Dr.

Ibsen assessed “cervical HNP by history” on May 27, 2004. 

Nevertheless, Dr. Cathey, a neurological surgeon, stated on

July 6, 2004, “His neurological examination is negative....I

did not observe any paraspinous muscle spasm or restriction

of movement in the cervical spine.”  Dr. Cathey noted the

disc protrusions at four levels, but also opined that the

claimant was “the victim of cervical nerve root

impingement.”  Dr. Cathey did not opine, nor does the

evidence demonstrate, that the claimant sustained cervical

nerve root impingement as a result of the alleged accidental

injury occurring on May 13, 2004.  

Dr. Cathey noted on July 20, 2004 that he had been

treating the claimant for “cervical strain.”  However, the

Full Commission reiterates Dr. Cathey’s previous opinion

that there was no paraspinous muscle spasm in the claimant’s

neck.  The claimant otherwise did not demonstrate, by any

evidence of record, that he established a compensable injury

by medical evidence supported by objective findings.  We
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note Dr. Garlapati’s September 7, 2004 correspondence,

wherein he stated that the claimant’s disc protrusions were

the result of “repetitive movements that have resulted in

poor body mechanics.”  Dr. Garlapati subsequently informed

the claimant’s attorney that the claimant suffered from

degenerative disc disease, and that “heavy lifting, pushing,

or pulling activities such as what he was involved in on May

15, 2004 could actually cause a disc to protrude or rupture

depending on the mechanics and the dynamics of the physical

acts that he was involved in at the time of that accident.” 

We are unable to determine based on any of these letters

from Dr. Garlapati that the claimant sustained a disc

protrusion as the result of a specific incident occurring on

May 13, 2004.  

The Full Commission also takes note of Dr. Garlapati’s

deposition testimony, at which time he opined it was

“possible” that a disc protrusion could have resulted from

the “types of activities” described by the claimant.  Dr.

Garlapati explicitly stated at deposition, “Mr. Koba has

what is called a chronic cervical radicular pain, mostly

affecting his left neck, left side of his shoulder and left
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upper extremity that is caused by degenerative disc disease

occurring mostly at cervicals 3 and 4, cervicals 5 and 6,

cervicals 6 and 7.”  Medical opinions addressing

compensability must be stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(B).  Where

a medical opinion is sufficiently clear to remove any reason

for the trier of fact to have to guess at the cause of the

injury, that opinion is stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty.  Huffy Service First v. Ledbetter, 76

Ark. App. 533, 69 S.W.3d 449 (2003).  Further, the

Commission has the authority to accept or reject medical

opinion and the authority to determine its medical soundness

and probative force.  Green Bay Packing v. Bartlett, 67 Ark.

App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692 (1999).  

In the present matter, the medical opinions of Dr.

Garlapati are entitled to minimal weight.  The Full

Commission is unable to determine, based on any of the

varied and conflicting reports and testimony of Dr.

Garlapati, that the claimant sustained a disc injury as the

result of a specific incident occurring on May 13, 2004. 

Nor did the reports of Dr. Cathey, the treating neurological
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surgeon, indicate that the claimant sustained any sort of

acute disc injury as the result of a specific incident on

May 13, 2004 or any other event.  Finally, the Full

Commission again notes that there were no reports of spasm,

swelling, bruising, or any other objective findings

establishing a compensable injury to the claimant’s neck.    

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not establish a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings.  The decision of the administrative law

judge is reversed, and this claim is denied and dismissed.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                                               
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Turner dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully dissent from the majority opinion,

which reverses the decision of the Administrative Law Judge
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(ALJ), finding that Claimant’s neck injury was not supported

by objective findings.  I find that Claimant’s injury was a

compensable injury  and I would affirm the decision of the

ALJ.

On May 13, 2004, the Claimant sustained a

compensable neck injury when he bent down to pick up rollers

that were inside a basket.  The Claimant told Dr. Ibsen that

he “was pushing on a steel coil that weighed about 4000 lbs.

and injured his neck on the left side.”  Two corroborating

witnesses credibly testified that Claimant was injured as

the result of this specific incident identifiable in time

and place of occurrence on May 13, 2004 and Claimant’s

direct supervisor, Dale Jones, confirmed that Claimant

reported an injury to his neck on May 13, 2004. Therefore,

the incident and the reporting thereof are undisputed. An

MRI of Claimant’s spine taken the following day revealed: 

Moderate central disc protrusion at C3-4 resulting in

moderate central canal stenosis and anterior cord

flattening;  Small left paracentral disc protrusion at C4-5; 

Moderate left paracentral disc protrusion at C5-6 resulting

in moderate central canal stenosis and anterior cord

flattening; and Moderate left paracentral disc protrusion at

C6-7 resulting in moderate central canal stenosis and left
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anterior cord flattening.  The Claimant did not have a prior

MRI for comparison purposes and Mr. Jones testified that

Claimant had never previously made complaints of neck pain. 

Based on the foregoing, I find that the Claimant’s cervical

problems and need for medical treatment are directly related

to the work-related injury of May 13, 2004.

The claimant must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury. Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2002). A compensable injury

must be established by medical evidence supported by objective

findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).

Objective findings are those which findings which cannot come

under the voluntary control of the claimant.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002). Furthermore, if the Claimant

can prove that an injury occurred, major cause is not

necessary to establish compensability.  Williams v. L & W

Janitorial, Inc., 85 Ark.App. 1,_____S.W.3d_____ (February

4, 2004).  

It is unclear why the deposition of Dr. Garlapati

was discussed and given minimal weight in the majority

opinion, since medical evidence is not required to prove

causation.  Wal-Mart v. VanWagner, 337 Ark. 443, 990 S.W.2d

522 (1999).  However, from a review of Dr. Garlapati’s



Koba - F406722 17

deposition, it is clear that he believed that Claimant’s need

for medical treatment was related to the May 13, 2004

incident.  

          I find that the Claimant has established a

compensable injury to his neck based on his testimony, the

corroborating testimony of his co-workers and the MRI

results revealing four levels of disc protrusions taken

immediately after his injury.   

 Accordingly, I respectfully dissent from the

majority opinion and would affirm the ALJ’s opinion and

award Claimant the benefits to which he is entitled.  

_____________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner


